
AGENDA 

Stoneville Town Council Meeting 

August 1, 2017 

7:00 PM 

Call to Order-Mayor Craddock 

Pledge of Allegiance 
Invocation 

Approval of Minutes from Last Meeting 
Approval of Agenda 

 

New Business: 

1. Request for Town Sponsorship of 2017 Fall Festival – Rotarian Bobby Stanley 

2. Request for Adjustment to Water-Sewer Bill – Nora Murguia 

3. Statement of Appreciation to Town Council and Staff – Perry Webster 

4. Privatization Options for Recreation Services – Ken Gamble 

5. Ordinance Allowing Sale of Alcoholic Beverages at 10:00 a.m. on Sunday – O-2017-05 – Ken Gamble 

6. Resurfacing Request for Old Leaksville Road – Ken Gamble 

Public Comments: 

Old Business: 

1. Rotary Park Project Update – Ken Gamble 

2. Matthews Street Project Update – Ken Gamble 

3. USDA Project Update – Ken Gamble 

4. Backflow Prevention Project Update – Mark Malloy 

5. Sidewalk / Crosswalk Project Update – Ken Gamble 

Town Manager Report: 

1. Roof Replaced on Water Booster Station 

2. Cruise In – August 18th 5p-8p  

3. 4th Annual Senior Appreciation Breakfast – Saturday September 9 7a-11a – Vera Holland Center 

4. Rotary Fall Festival – Friday September 29th 6p-11p & Saturday September 30th 9a-6p  

Executive Session Into: 

Executive Session Out Of: 

Adjourn/Recess: 



Stoneville Town Council 
Special Meeting Minutes 

June 27, 2017 
6:00 PM 

 

Present: Present were Mayor Ricky Craddock, Mayor Pro-Tem Chuck Hundley, 
Councilwoman Lori Armstrong, Councilmen Henry Thornton, Bill Farris and Jerry 
Smith. 

 

Also, present were Town Manager Ken Gamble, Human Resource/Finance 
Officer Joanna Dalton, Town Clerk Sherri Darnell, Police Chief Frank Moore, 
Police Captain Brandon Rivera, Police Officer Lee Edwards, Police 
Administrative Assistant Perry Webster and Public Works Director Mark 
Malloy. 

 
Welcome: Mayor Ricky Craddock welcomed the assembly. After the Pledge of 

Allegiance and Invocation, Mayor Craddock called the meeting to order. 
 

Minutes: Mayor Ricky Craddock asked if there were any corrections to the minutes 
from the last meeting. With no corrections, Mayor Craddock asked for a 
motion to approve the minutes. Councilman Thornton made the motion to 
approve the minutes. Councilman Farris seconded the motion. Motion 
carried. 

 

Agenda: Mayor Ricky Craddock asked if there were any adjustments to the originally 
submitted Agenda.  With no changes, Mayor Craddock asked for a motion to 
approve the Agenda. Councilman Smith made the motion to approve the 
Agenda.  Councilwoman Armstrong seconded the motion.  Motion carried. 

 
New Business: 
 
COPS Grant:   Town Manager Gamble presented a financial projection for the General Fund 

in FY20-21 to determine what revenues would be needed if the COPS grant was 
awarded. The COPS grant is a three year federal grant that would pay 75% of 
the cost for a 5th officer position not to exceed a total of $125,000. Gamble 
explained that the Town must commit to funding the position in year four and 
this commitment has to be made when the grant application is submitted on or 
before July 10, 2017. FY 20-21 is the first year that the Town would be 
responsible for the full cost of the new position ($53,410). Gamble estimated 
that the Town would either have to raise taxes 4.4₵ or experience a $3.9 
million increase in the overall property valuation in Stoneville to fully cover the 
cost of the new position. This projection did not include the Town’s Law 
Enforcement Officer Separation allowance obligation, which is currently 
estimated at $12,240 annually.  Police Chief Moore addressed the Council 
regarding the importance of adding a 5th officer as well as adding part-time 
help. After much discussion, Councilman Smith made the motion to move 
forward with the grant application.  Mayor Pro-tem Hundley seconded.  
Motion carried.  Councilman Farris left at 6:30 p.m., prior to the motion and 
vote. Copy incorporated into the minutes. 
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Public Comments: 
   
  Mrs. Mitzi Evans of 107 Duncan Street spoke in favor of the grant. 
   
  Mrs. Kathy Galvan of 106 Watford Drive spoke in favor of the grant. 
  
Town Manager’s Report: 
 Repairs to Leslie Street and the intersection of Leslie & Haywood, Haywood and N. Glenn 
 Streets are complete. 
 There have been numerous complaints regarding erosion at the construction sites on 
 White Pine Drive.  The Town has approached the contractor with no corrections made, we 
 had to involve NC DEQ Land Management.  The Town has washed the intersection of 
 White Pine Drive and Pine Cone Drive twice over the last 3 weeks and have billed the 
 contractor. 
 The Booster Station roof repairs will be completed within the next 2-3 weeks, with no 
 repairs required to the Henry Street tank shed. 
 Work on the final stage of the Matthews Street project should start in the next 2 weeks. 
 Branding Project continues with the website being upgraded and planned unveiling in 
 August.  New banners, street signs, poles, wayfinding signage and trash receptacles will be 
 ordered in July. 
 The Downtown Core Group has made recommendations for the Rotary Park project design 
 and elements.  Final plans, construction costs and recommended phases will be presented 
 at the September meeting for Council approval. 
 The next Cruise In will be July 21st from 5 – 8 pm 
 No Council meeting in July. 
 Downtown sidewalk project is moving forward with the maintenance crew of NCDOT 
 doing the work.  Once the sidewalk is completed then the paving and crosswalks will be 
 done. 
 Charlie’s Soap is having a ribbon cutting on July 13th at 10 am. 
 Storm clean up continues with Public Works picking up debris. 
 
Adjourn: 
 
 Mayor Craddock asked for a motion of adjournment.  Mayor Pro-tem Hundley made the 
 motion.   Councilman Thornton seconded.  Motion carried. 
  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Mayor Ricky Craddock Town Clerk, Sherri Darnell, 
CMC, NCCMC 





Parks and Recreation Program 

Options

Tuesday August 1, 2017



Revenues and Expenditures

Fiscal Year Program Revenues Program

Expenditures

Tax Revenues 

Needed

Operating Ratio

2012-2013 $27,129 $54,011 $26,882 .502

2013-2014 $25,749 $54,659 $28,910 .471

2014-2015 $29,975 $60,215 $30,240 .498

2015-2016 $25,251 $50,739 $25,488 .498

2016-2017 $19,415 $47,105 $27,690 .412



Participant Breakdown – 2016-2017

Fiscal Year Total 

Participants

% of 

Residents

% of Repeat 

Residents

% of 

Waivers

% of 

Residents 

Receiving 

Waiver

2014-2015* 461 20% ** 10% Unknown

2015-2016 377 15% 26% 12% 43%

2016-2017 259 11% 7% 6% 19%



Three Year Trends

 Participation – 44% Decline Since FY14-15

28% Decline Adjusted for Reassignment of Football & Cheer

 Revenues – 35% Decline Since FY14-15

 26% Decline Adjusted for Reassignment of Football & Cheer

 Expenditures – 22% Decline Since FY14-15

 12% Decline Adjusted for Reassignment of Football & Cheer



Options

 Continue Current Program Structure 

Contract 

 Community Organization

 Discontinue Recreation Services



Continue Current Program Structure

 No Action Required by Council

 Need to Address Participation & Revenue Decline

Parks and Recreation Advisory Committee



Contracting for Recreation Programs

 Degree of Town Involvement / Control Desired

 Subsidized vs. Non-Subsidized

 Private Entity / Non-Profit / Governmental



Transfer to Community or Governmental 

Organization

 Community or Governmental Organization Takes Over 

Programming

(Football & Cheer Transition to Phoenix)

 Town Relinquishes Control & Financial Responsibility

 Subsidized vs. Non-Subsidized



Discontinue Recreation Programs

 Customers Find Other Alternatives

 No Town Control / Investment or Involvement



Discussion



Next Steps

 Status Quo?

No Action Required

 Explore Options

Community Meetings

Resident Survey

Recommendations to Council for Final Decision

Establish Transition Timeline if Approved



   
ORDINANCE O-2017-05 

AN ORDINANCE TO ALLOW THE SALE OF ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGES BEFORE NOON ON SUNDAYS AT 

LICENSED PREMISES 

 

WHEREAS, on June 29, 2017, the North Carolina General Assembly enacted Senate Bill 155 entitled “An 

Act to Make Various Changes to the Alcoholic Beverage Control Commission Laws”; and 

WHEREAS, Section 4 of Ratified Senate Bill 155 authorizes city and county governments to adopt an 

ordinance to allow alcohol sales beginning at 10 a.m. on Sundays; and 

WHEREAS, Ratified Senate Bill 155 was signed into law by Governor Rot Cooper on the 30th day of June, 

2017 and became effective on that date (Session Law 2017, Chapter 87); and 

WHEREAS, by enacting Senate Bill 155, North Carolina joins 47 other States in allowing alcohol service 

before noon on Sunday; and 

WHEREAS, Sunday morning alcohol service will benefit our small business community, bring people into 

business districts earlier in the day, and generate increased tax revenues; 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT ORDAINED by the Town Council of the Town of Stoneville, North Carolina that: 

Section 1. Pursuant to the authority granted by S.L. 2017-87 any establishment located in the corporate 

limits of the Town of Stoneville and holding an ABC permit issued pursuant to G.S. 18B-1001 is 

permitted to sell beverages allowed by its permit beginning at 10 a.m. on Sundays. 

Section 2. All laws and clauses of law in conflict herewith are repealed to the extent of any such conflict. 

Section 3. This ordinance is effective on the 1st day of September, 2017. 

Adopted this 1st day of August 2017. 

  

 

________________________________________  ________________________________ 

Ricky Craddock, Mayor      Sherri Darnell, Town Clerk 

 

 



 

  

 

 
DATE:   Saturday September 9th, 2017 

PLACE:  Vera Holland Community Center 
TIME: 7am-11am 

 

Master of Ceremonies –  

Rockingham County Radio Personality Mike Moore 

Senior Citizens 50 and older eat free with a ticket!* 
Guests - $5.00 each 

 

Tickets are available at Stoneville Town Hall Monday through Friday 8:30 
a.m. to 5 p.m. 

(336) 573-9393 

 

Drawings will be held for ticket holders only! Cash and other prizes will be 
given away every hour! 

 

*FREE BREAKFAST ONLY FOR STONEVILLE 
RESIDENTS AND UTILITY CUSTOMERS 50 OR OVER.* 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

  

Get your Tickets Today!!!!!!!! 

 

4th ANNUAL SENIOR 

APPRECIATION 

BREAKFAST 

 



 

 

                                                                
 

             Fall Festival 
                  Friday September 29, 2017  

6:30p – 11p 
Saturday September 30, 2017 

                    9a – 6p 
                     Downtown Stoneville 

 
Live Music 
Food & Beer Garden 
Crafts 
Contests 
Raffle – Cash & Prizes 
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